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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on July 17, 2013. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, and Bob Rampulla.  Marty Bruns was absent.  Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Engineering Coordinator, John Bender; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Admin. Assist./IT Stacy Schryba-Mead, and Police Chief, Dennis Marks. Guests: Daniel Hoffmann, Goeff Franzenburg of NGBA, LLC, Michael Ross of Septagon Construction, Brent Jackman of Hall and Hall Engineers, Wade Puffer of Puffer Holdings, and Laurie Sexton of Papa’s Sports Bar.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion Carried. 

Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for June 2013; City Clerk’s Report for June 2013; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police and Public Works, Resolution #13-176 approving sewer waiver on second water meter for 2515 Wolf Run, and Resolution #13-177 approving sewer waiver on second water meter for 125 N 19th Avenue, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.  
Report from Council Members / Mayor / City Administrator/Fire Chief
Mayor Theis announced for the last five to six months he had been receiving correspondence from the Corridor MPO wondering why the City hadn’t paid their dues in the amount of $2,599.88.  The City has been holding payment in to gain some traction of the Tower Terrace Interchange project.  Theis explained the 2040 Fiscally Constrained Report for the Tower Terrace Interchange and the section of Tower Terrace from the interchange to North Center Point Road will finally be on the MPO agenda for vote at their July 18th meeting at 1:30 p.m.  Theis stated this is a very significant step for Hiawatha and if the vote is positive, he will release the bill.  Theis continued we are not losing any ground on the Boyson Road Trail, which we will use that money in the estimated amount of $600,000.00 to build the overpass over I-380.
Engineering Coordinator, John Bender added Edgewood Road will always included in the 2040 Fiscally Constrained Plan from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road.  The Corridor MPO has now included the extension of Edgewood from Boyson Road all the way to Tower Terrace Road.  Bender stated the City could look for funding now that these projects are in the Constrained Plan and this is a significant step for that area.  Corridor MPO included the entire estimated amount of $16 million for funding if the project was to be constructed today including a new bridge.  The plugged in $22 million for the year they anticipate the construction of the project which we are not sure when that will be.  It is fully listed as an identified project.  This allows the City to start applying for grants.

City Administrator, Kim Downs informed Council that Mayor Corbett invited mayors from metro area cities to attend a press release and asked for support regarding Cedar Rapids going for Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) dollars.  Cedar Rapids will use the dollars for streets at 100%.  Mayor Theis; Robins Mayor, Ian Cullis and Marion Mayor, Snooks Bouska were in attendance and everyone got to speak on what they would do with the LOSST dollars.  Downs stated this will come back to Council for approval to place on the November ballot.

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage informed Council the Fire Department will be conducting a training burn on Kainz Drive on July 25, 26, and 27.  The structure will be burned down on Saturday, July 27.  This will close Kainz Drive.  Nesslage stated the Cities of Robins, Cedar Rapids and Monroe Township will be participating in this training burn.

City Administrator, Kim Downs reminded Council of the HEDCO State of the City Luncheon being held July 18 at 11:15 a.m.

PUBLIC HEARING – Regarding the Proposal to Enter into a Five (5) Year Development Agreement with NGBA, LLC

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding the proposal to enter into a five (5) year Development Agreement with NGBA, LLC at 5:36 p.m.

Goeff Franzenburg of NGBA, LLC provided a building rendition and spoke to Council on behalf of the project.  Franzenburg stated Tim Wilson and he will be building this project out on Tower Terrace Road.  The primary goal is to bring small business to the community.  Franzenburg continued by saying currently there is not a lot of space between 2,000 and 4,000 square feet of flex space that is available for purchase so by coming in an undertaking this project NGBA, LLC will be able to provide that and help attract small businesses. 

Several local businesses will be joining in on the project such as Fusion Architects, Compass Commercial and Hawkeye Electric.  Franzenburg stated they are currently in negotiations with a few small businesses that are not currently located in Hiawatha and hope to be making some announcements soon.
No additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public hearing closed at 5:40 p.m.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-178 approving and authorizing execution of a five (5) year Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and NGBA, LLC, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #13-178 approved. 

Final Plat of Tower Commerce Center Seventh Addition

The final plat of Tower Commerce Center Seventh Addition containing one (1) lot has been reviewed and approved by the Planning and Zoning Commission by Resolution #13-014 at their June 24, 2013 meeting with recommendation to the City Council for approval.  

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommended approval of the final plat with no conditions.

The Hiawatha Water Department has also reviewed and recommended approval with no conditions.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-179 approving the final plat of Tower Commerce Center Seventh Addition to the City of Hiawatha, Linn County, Iowa, containing one (1) lot as recommended by Hall & Hall Engineers as shown as “Exhibit A”, Hiawatha Water Department as shown as “Exhibit B” and Planning & Zoning Commission as shown as “Exhibit C”, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson

NAYS: None  

ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #13-179 approved. 

Right of Way Permission to bury Fiber Optics Cable – Swick Cable Contractors for 1075 Industrial Avenue

Swick Cable Contractors of Cedar Rapids submitted a request to bury fiber optics cable in the following location in the City of Hiawatha and including descriptions of work as outlined below:

· Using directional boring and altering the depth based on utility requirements beginning at the north west corner of 1075 Industrial Avenue next to utility pole, heading south on the east side of Industrial Avenue for approximately 455 feet to the south side of Boyson Road at utility pole.

Engineering Coordinator, John Bender reviewed and recommended approval of the cable installation with no conditions.

Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford also reviewed the installation route and recommended approval with no conditions.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-180 granting right-of-way permission to Swick Cable Contractors to bury fiber optics cable for 1075 Industrial Avenue as shown in the map labeled Exhibit “A” and under the approval and compliance with conditions outlined in the letters provided by the Hiawatha Engineering Coordinator Exhibit “B,” the Hiawatha Water Department Exhibit “C” and the conditions listed in this resolution, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #13-180 approved. 

Right of Way Permission to bury Fiber Optics Cable – Swick Cable Contractors for 2203 AND 2205 Miller Road

Swick Cable Contractors of Cedar Rapids submitted a request to bury fiber optics cable in the following location in the City of Hiawatha and including descriptions of work as outlined below:

· Using directional boring and altering the depth based on utility requirements beginning at the south east corner of the intersection of Heritage Boulevard and Ridgewood Drive from communications ped east for approximately 135 feet then south in rear easement for approximately 101 feet behind buildings 2205 and 2203 Miller Road.

Engineering Coordinator, John Bender reviewed and recommended approval of the cable installation with no conditions.

Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford also reviewed the installation route and recommended approval with no conditions.
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-181 granting right-of-way permission to Swick Cable Contractors to bury fiber optics cable for 2203 and 2205 Miller Road as shown in the map labeled Exhibit “A” and under the approval and compliance with conditions outlined in the letters provided by the Hiawatha Engineering Coordinator Exhibit “B,” the Hiawatha Water Department Exhibit “C” and the conditions listed in this resolution, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #13-181 approved. 

Midwest Shooting Supply located at 1490 Ketelsen Drive - Approving Design of a New Commercial Building Located in the I-380 Corridor area to the Hiawatha Design Guidelines 
City Council passed Resolution #10-249 on October 20, 2010, adopting the Hiawatha Design Guidelines Final Draft dated September 27, 2010, as a manual for future development and redevelopment standards for the following areas: I-380 Corridor, North Center Point Road, Town Center, Boyson Road, Tower Terrace Road, and Edgewood Road Extension.
Midwest Shooting Supply submitted plans for a new commercial development including a shooting range in the I-380 Corridor area, property located at 1490 Ketelsen Drive and their site plan was reviewed and approved by the Planning and Zoning Commission on June 24, 2013.
The commercial building proposed by Midwest Shooting Supply does not have any windows or glass featured on the exterior of the building except for the front entrance area due to the nature of their business and security purposes, and glass is listed as one of the exterior building materials requirements under Design Criteria, Building & Material Guidelines B.6 of the Hiawatha Design Guidelines.
Michael Ross of Septagon Construction, Brent Jackmann of Hall and Hall Engineers and Wade Puffer of Puffer Holdings presented a building rendition, elevations and building material samples and spoke on behalf of the new commercial development for Midwest Shooting Supply.
Michael Ross of Septagon Construction explained the facility is an indoor shooting range that includes 4,000 square feet of retail space, a training room for training on firearms, a two (2) cell shooting range with a concrete lid to keep projectiles inside, and a storage area.  The building material proposed includes a wood frame structure with an architectural style shingled roof. The exterior material of the building is a concrete textured stucco panel with split-face block with the shooting range portion having a stucco panel.  This is an insulated panel to provide isolation for the space and for sound from the weapons being fired inside.  The color ranges of the building will feature gray and white two toned material to provide a variation.
Ross continued to explain the building will require certain ventilation/mechanical requirements and filtration.  We are proposing to set that on top of the roof and the ventilation panel will go up above the roof line constraining the mechanical equipment.

Council member, Bob Rampulla asked what kind of HVAC unit would be installed and what type of recovery system would be provided for projectiles.  Michael Ross stated it would be a big roof top unit with hepafilter, infiltration with energy recovery portion to cycle the air out to remove the lead and filter.  Due to the cycle of so much air you have to recover as much energy as you can to pump it back in.  Ross explained there would be a bullet trap at the end made out of armor plated steel so bullets don’t go through it and a ground up rubber tire over the top.  This helps with sound and dust.

Council member, Bob Rampulla asked how often the trap would need to be cleaned out.  Wade Puffer of Puffer Holdings stated it is based on the number of rounds and about every million rounds it would need to be cleaned.  The lead will filter down so it can be recycled.

Council member, Bob Rampulla asked what type of guns would be allowed, handguns and shotguns.  Puffer stated the facility would be rifle rated certified within 25 yards.
Council member, Bob Rampulla asked how many shooting lanes there would be.  Wade Puffer answered there would be 16, two (2) eight lane bays.

Council member, Bob Rampulla commented it sounded like they were meeting all NRA requirements.

Council member, Dennis Norton questioned if a person was standing outside the facility would they be able to hear the guns going off.  Wade Puffer stated with the interstate being right there and if you were standing at the street it would be hard to hear noise.  However, if you were right outside the building you would hear noise but it wouldn’t be so loud that you would need ear muffs.

Michael Ross added they were basically insulating the entire range portion of the building.  The walls will be insulated and separated from the other portions of the building.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-182 approving the proposed commercial building design for Midwest Shooting Supply on the property located at 1490 Ketelsen Drive, and waiving the exterior glass requirements and other certain materials under Design Criteria, Building & Material Guidelines B.6 of the Hiawatha Design Guidelines, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #13-182 approved. 

Midwest Shooting Supply located at 1490 Ketelsen Drive - Council consent for the discharging of weapons and firearms at an indoor shooting range within the City limits

Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 41 Public Health and Safety §41.08: (1) Discharging Weapons and Firearms prohibits the discharge or cause to be discharged of any bow or cross bow which propels any arrow, or to discharge or cause to be discharged any rifles, shotguns, revolvers, pistols, guns, BB guns, pellet guns, sling shots, air rifles, paintball guns or other weapons or firearms of any kind within the City limits, except by written consent of the City Council and approval of the Hiawatha Police Chief.
Midwest Shooting Supply requested authorization from the Police Chief and City Council to discharge weapons and firearms in order to operate an indoor shooting range that will be located in their commercial building at 1490 Ketelsen Drive.

Police Chief, Dennis Marks reviewed and approved the request from Midwest Shooting Supply to discharge weapons and firearms within the City limits per Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 41 Public Health and Safety, §41.08 in order to operate an indoor shooting range on the property located at 1490 Ketelsen Drive.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-183 granting permission for Midwest Shooting Supply to discharge weapons and firearms per Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 41 Public Health and Safety, §41.08 in order to operate an indoor shooting range in their commercial building on the property located at 1490 Ketelsen Drive, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #13-183 approved. 

Permanent Electric Line Easement with Interstate Power and Light Company for the vacant property formerly known as 55 Boyson Road, owned by City of Hiawatha in connection with the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project

The Permanent Electric Line Easement with Interstate Power and Light Company (Alliant Energy) in connection with the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project is located on a City owned vacant property formally known as 55 Boyson Road just east of the railroad tracks.  The purpose of the easement is a location for electric structures that provide a transition between recently installed underground electric lines at the street intersection and existing overhead lines west of the tracks.
The easement will contain two (2) utility poles and two (2) utility boxes.  At such time that electric utilities west of the railroad tracks are relocated underground, the two (2) poles and guy wires in the easement will be removed.  The boxes will remain as a splice point for underground electric lines at the railroad tracks.  Part of the easement could be vacated when the poles are removed.

Project Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommended approval of the Permanent Electric Line Easement and Agreement for Interstate Power and Light Company.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-184 accepting the permanent Electric Line Easement as described in the agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Interstate Power and Light Company in connection with the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection project, for the purpose of providing a location for electric structures that provide a transition between recently installed underground electric lines at the street intersection and existing overhead lines west of the railroad tracks, and for consideration of $1.00 and other valuable considerations duly paid and acknowledged for said easement and further authorize the Mayor and City Clerk to execute the Electric Line Easement and Electric Line Easement Agreement be recorded in the Office of the Linn County Recorder, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #13-184 approved. 

Warranty Deed for the Future Satellite Fire Station Property Located at 1550 Stamy Road
City Council passed Resolution #13-143 on June 5, 2013, authorizing the purchase of the property located at 1550 Stamy Road with a total purchase price of $157,500.00 and pay for other related fees using Capital Project Funds, upon the City Attorney’s positive review of the Purchase Agreement, receipt of the current abstract and completion of closing documents; with a closing date on or about July 1, 2013.
The City closed on 1550 Stamy Road, Lot 1 of Tower Commerce Center Fifth Addition on July 8, 2013.  As part of the closing documents there are two (2) warranty deeds, two (2) ground water hazard statements and two (2) declaration of value from two (2) separate corporate entities.

City Attorney, Mark Parmenter prepared a memo for the packet explaining why there were two (2) warranty deeds attached to this property as follows:

TCC Investments, LLC was the titleholder for Lot 1.  In June 2011, TCC Investments, LLC entered into a sale and purchase agreement with Tower Commerce Center, Inc. wherein Tower Commerce Center, Inc. purchased Lot 1 (along with other lots) on contract.  Because of this agreement, Tower Commerce Center, Inc. acquired equitable title in Lot 1.  Equitable title is not legal title.  

In order for Tower Commerce Center, Inc. to convey Lot 1 to the City of Hiawatha, TCC Investments, LLC had to convey legal title to Tower Commerce Center, Inc.  Therefore, there are two (2) warranty deeds.  The first warranty deed is from TCC Investments, LLC to Tower Commerce Center, Inc.  The second warranty deed is from Tower Commerce Center, Inc. to the City of Hiawatha.  

After the City Council moves to accept the warranty deed from Tower Commerce Center, Inc. to the City of Hiawatha, the City will file both deeds in the proper order with the Linn County Recorder.  

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-185 accepting and placing on file the Warranty Deed for property known as 1550 Stamy Road, Lot 1 of Tower Commerce Center Fifth Addition, conveyed to the City of Hiawatha, Iowa (Grantee) by Tower Commerce Center, Inc. (Grantor).  The City Clerk is hereby directed to record said warranty deed and other necessary documents with the Linn County Recorder’s Office, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #13-185 approved. 

Discussion/Possible Action regarding City of Hiawatha Participation in “Painting the Town Teal” to Raise Awareness for Ovarian Cancer
Mayor Theis received a request from Turn the Town Teal, a national campaign with the purpose of raising awareness of ovarian cancer and its silent symptoms.  I believe you as Council received notification in the form of an email as well.

The organization is requesting permission for their volunteers to tie biodegradable ribbons primarily in a centrally located area of our town and provide stores, health clubs, spas, libraries, etc. with symptom cards and other information pertaining to ovarian cancer.  Residents would also be tying ribbons on their mailboxes and posting signs similar to political signs on their own private property.

The campaign would begin during Ovarian Cancer Awareness Month on September 1st and Turn The Town Teal volunteers would remove ribbons and signs by September 30, 2013.

City Administrator, Kim Downs and Interim City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor conducted research by calling the Iowa League of Cities, City of Cedar Rapids and City of Marion to determine how other communities handled these types of requests and the following information provides a summary of the information gathered:

· The request could be handled as an internal administrative task because it doesn’t obstruct traffic, Council action not necessary

· The request could be allowed because it serves a charitable cause and serves a public purpose

· Some cities do not allow any of these types of requests at all so they don’t run into the problem of having to allow requests from all different types of groups and causes (private business, non-profit, political, civil rights groups, etc.)

· Some cities have allowed ribbons only (no posters or signs)

· Staff could create a policy on how to handle these types of requests and take it to Council for approval

· The City could require a Hold Harmless Agreement from the requestor along with a scope of work for the project and a time/date for putting up materials and taking them down

· The City of Cedar Rapids allowed Turn the Town Teal to tie ribbons in their downtown district by requesting approval from their Economic Development Council and making sure it was not against any regulations in their code book.  They did not take it to City Council for approval.

Downs and Kornegor also spoke to Community Development Director, Mark Powers to determine if citizens would be allowed to tie ribbons on poles and trees and place signs in their yards as requested by Turn the Town Teal.  Mark informed them that if the public placed ribbons in the City without approval they would consider it a nuisance and they would be taken down.  The signs would be allowed on private property as long as they are not placed in the right of way and are no larger than six (6) square feet in surface area.

The memo prepared for the packet outlines the three (3) options in considering requests for placing materials throughout the City to raise awareness of a cause as follows:

1. Don’t allow any of these types of requests to avoid having to pick and choose.

2. City Staff handles these types of requests as an internal administrative task where the Mayor and/or City Administrator will consider each request received on a case by case basis.  Approval would be based on criteria such as the following examples:

· The request serves a charitable purpose

· Only allowing one charity to be present in the city at a time

· Limiting the materials (ribbons) being placed on wooden poles and not the painted poles

· Which right-of-way area to allow (disallow along N Center Point Road)

· Allow no more than 30 days for placement and take down of materials

· Require a Hold Harmless Agreement and scope of work

3. City Staff creates a policy establishing criteria for approval or denial of these types of requests and brings it back to Council to approve or disapprove.
Council member, Bob Rampulla pointed out if we approve this, we will have other requests.  Rampulla stated he was not against it but would like to talk to the City Attorney before making a decision on whether or not to approve the request.
Mayor Theis stated he was concerned with ribbons on purple poles, how many there would be and for how long.

City Administrator, Kim Downs explained we would only allow one request at a time.  We are also asking if Council wanted us to create a policy, and if Council wanted to review the requests or have staff determine approval.  Downs stated the request would have to be from a charity organization.

Mayor Theis added some cities just don’t allow any of these kinds of requests.

Council member, Dick Olson stated this reminds him of calls he gets at his business from charitable organizations.  The question is we only have a certain number of dollars to donate and we can’t do it for everyone.  He noted his comments have nothing to do with the organization.  Olson continued he would like to see staff develop the criteria for approval of these requests and when that is done and Council agrees to the criteria, then in his opinion, the requests don’t need to come to Council for approval.  They can be handled by the staff and Mayor.  Dennis Norton stated that he agreed.

Mayor Theis added we have to be cautious that it doesn’t get gaudy and ensure the items get taken down because that seems to be the hard part.

Council member, Dick Olson stated it may be the decision of the staff that we don’t do it at all.

City Administrator, Kim Downs informed Council the City of Cedar Rapids allowed this last year but did not have a policy in place.  They approved it through their Downtown District Council.  We need to set a limitation and only allow one at a time.
Council member, Dick Olson stated we could ask for a sample kit from the organization to see what materials we would be looking at and that could be part of the criteria for approval.
Council directed staff to put a policy together and bring the recommendation back to Council.
Fixing a Date (August 7, 2013 @ 5:30 p.m.) for a Meeting on the Proposal to Enter into a Five (5) Year Development Agreement with Pakar Management, LLC and Hawkeye Communication, Inc.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-186 fixing a date of August 7, 2013 @ 5:30 p.m. for a Meeting on the Proposal to Enter into a Five (5) Year Development Agreement with Pakar Management, LLC and Hawkeye Communication, Inc., second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-186 approved. 

Citizen’s Comments

Laurie Sexton of Papa’s Sports Bar located at 89 North Center Point Road spoke before Council requesting an update on the property near her sports bar.  Sexton stated in particular she would like to know the status of the blue building at 190 Robins Road.  It looks like abatement is happening and question if her bar was next in the development of Town Center.
Council member, Bob Rampulla stated the Town Center timeline is still in discussion.  Nothing is happening right away and the neighbors will get plenty of notification before something happens.
Laurie asked about the driveway and whether or not it would be turned into green space.  She had concerns with mosquitos.
Community Development Director, Mark Powers stated the blue building was in the process of coming down now.  The property was sold to private owner.  The parking lot and building area will need installed.  The owner has a proposed site plan they will be bringing before the Planning and Zoning Commission for approval in the next couple of months to develop the property.  Powers explained he did not have a site plan at this point but he is anticipating it will go to the September Planning and Zoning meeting.
Laurie Sexton said she is concerned with the area that affects her business which extends just over where the flag pole is with the landscape and bricks.  Sexton said to her understanding that is as far as the property goes over and from there it is Joe Zole’s responsibility or perhaps it is split three ways.
Mark Powers stated he did not know anything about that agreement as far as parking lot maintenance.
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 6:06 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.

                                                                                                              __________________________

                                                                                               

Tom Theis, Mayor 
ATTEST:
______________________________
Kelly Kornegor, Interim City Clerk                                                
